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.SOCIAL SECURITY

The Commissioner

August 30,2004

The Honorable David Dreier
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Dreier:

Thank you for your letter of July 22, 2004, regarding the Social Security (Totalization)
Agreement I signed with Mexico on June 29, 2004. I appreciate the opportunity to address
your concerns about the agreement.

In your letter, you ask that benefits under the totalization agreement with Mexico be
specifically limited to persons who hold a valid Social Security number in accordance with
the provisions of the Social Security Protection Act (SSPA) of2004 and for whom the
Social Security Administration (SSA) has verifiable records of earnings on which benefits
can be paid. I can assure you that this is the case under the proposed agreement with
Mexico and, indeed, under all United States (U.S.) totalization agreements.

As stated in your letter, current law prohibits the payment of benefits to non-U.S. citizens in
the U .S. who are not lawfully present. In addition, section 211 of SSP A amends sections
214 and 223 of the U .S. Social Security Act so that a person may not become eligible for
U.S. Social Security benefits unless the worker on whose record benefits are based is a U.S.
citizen or a non-U.S. citizen who was authorized to work in the U.S. when the worker was
issued a Social Security number or any time thereafter. This work authorization requirement
applies to Social Security numbers issued after 2003. Totalization agreements, including the
proposed agreement with Mexico, do not have any effect on the prohibition against payment
of benefits to undocumented aliens in the U.S., or on the prohibition against payment of
benefits to aliens who have not been authorized to work in the U.S.

Prior to my signing the agreement with Mexico, our negotiators made it very clear to their
Mexican counterparts that this agreement would not change the provisions of U.S. law that
prohibit or limit Social Security benefit eligibility or payment in the case of foreign
nationals who are in the U.S. unlawfully, or who have worked in the U.S. without
authorization. On July 29,2004, the U.S. Embassy in Mexico City delivered the enclosed
diplomatic note to the Mexican Government to document this understanding.

Regarding your request that benefits under the agreement with Mexico also be limited to
those workers for whom SSA has verifiable records of earnings, I can again assure you that
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after the agreement enters into force.
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